
TheBell X-1A wassimilar to theBell X-1, exceptfor havingturbo-drivenfuel pumps(insteadof a

systemusing pressurizednitrogen), a new cockpit canopy, longer fuselageand increasedfuel

capacity. The X-1A arrived at EdwardsAir Force Base on January7, 1953. The USAF was

attemptinga Mach2 flight andtestpilot ChuckYeagerwaseager. He reachedthe speedof Mach

2.435, at analtitudeof 75,000 feet on December12, 1953. On August26, 1954, theX-1A flew to

an altitude recordof 90,440 feet. Adaptedfrom: https://www.nasa.gov/centers/dryden/multimedia/imagegallery/X-1A/X-

1A_proj_desc.html; Submittedby: Bill Winter
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Prez Sezéé

[ŀǎǘ ƳƻƴǘƘΩǎ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǎŀǿ ǘƘŜ ŀǘǘŜƴŘŀƴŎŜ ōŀŎƪ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƴƻǊƳŀƭ 
range, and that is a good sign. We even had another visitor 
interested in the club thanks to the flyers located at Hobbytown, 
which is very encouraging.

Five of our members, Bill, Ed, Dan, Bruce and Jack headed down 
to the Ocala club meeting to meet Frank Winspur from Moebius 
Models, where we were treated to a nice off the cuff discussion 
about the model business and what it takes to get a model to 
market.

Frank took questions for about an hour and had a slide show presentation of the whole process. 
¢ƘŜ ǉǳŜǎǘƛƻƴǎ ǊŀƴƎŜŘ ŦǊƻƳ ǿƘȅ ŘƻƴΩǘ ǘƘŜȅ ƳŀƪŜ ŀ ƳƻŘŜƭ  ƻŦΚΦΦΦΦΦǘƻ Ƙƻǿ Řƻ ȅƻǳ ŘŜŎƛŘŜ ǿƘŀǘ ǘƻ ƳŀƪŜ 
a model of? Frank shared many of the pros and cons of the business and enlightened us with some of 
the costs, regulations and time involved, as well as the pitfalls he encounters throughout the process.

I had no idea that most mainstream model companies have their products produced in China. Yes, 
cheap labor has been a factor in the past, but not so much today, as the workers are now getting fair 
wages due to new regulations. However, the main reason that China is the center of model 
production is that they provide all the services required to bring a product to market all within one 
company. Sadly, this kind of service is no longer available in the USA. 

Frank brought along several models for the Ocala club to raffle off as well as many of the requested 
kits to be sold at 50% off to offset his travel expense to attend. I was disappointed in the lack of FAST 
club members in attendance, but that just meant more good deals for the rest of us, and our guys 
came home with our share of good deals.
¢Ƙŀƴƪǎ Ǝƻ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ hŎŀƭŀ Ŏƭǳō ŦƻǊ ƘƻǎǘƛƴƎ ǘƘƛǎ ŜǾŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ CǊŀƴƪ ǎŀȅǎ ƘŜΩƭƭ ōŜ ōŀŎƪΣ ǎƻ ƘƻǇŜŦǳƭƭȅ ǿŜ ǿƛƭƭ 

have a good turnout for his next visit.
Bill and Ed leave on their fantastic adventure as they start their 

twenty-two day trip to Europe visiting airshows, museums and famous 
WWII locations in a variety of countries. I am sure we will get a great 
meeting program as a result, which we can look forward to with great 
anticipation.

You will find the survey results elsewhere in this newsletter. I know 
these things can be a pain but we kept it short and confided to one 
ǘƻǇƛŎ ŀƴŘ ǿŜ ŘƛŘ ƎŜǘ ǎƻƳŜ ƎƻƻŘ ŦŜŜŘōŀŎƪΧΣǘƘŀƴƪǎ ǘƻ ŀƭƭ ǿƘƻ 
contributed. 
{ŜŜ ȅƻǳ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎΧΦΦ
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Meeting Minutes ïJune 20, 2017

Muganreminded the group that the Ocala IPMS club has invited our members to attend a special 
meeting on Thursday June 22. The CEO of Moebius Models will come to the meeting to discuss 
ǿƘŀǘΩǎ ƎƻƛƴƎ ƻƴ ŀǘ Ƙƛǎ ŎƻƳǇŀƴȅ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ǎǘŀǘŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƳƻŘŜƭƛƴƎ ƛƴŘǳǎǘǊȅΣ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ŀƴǎǿŜǊ ǉǳŜǎǘƛƻƴǎ 
from club members. Muganencouraged as many as possible to attend the meeting and support the 
hŎŀƭŀ ŎƭǳōΩǎ ŜŦŦƻǊǘΦ 

He also led a discussion of a proposal from the Ocala club to hold an inter-club model contest to 
promote model building and a friendly rivalry between the clubs. Different ideas have been suggested 
about the rules and judging of the contest. Winter urged that a committee be formed to make a 
recommendation to the club about the format of the contest. President Muganappointed himself, 
Winter, vice president Tracy Palmer and club historian Bruce Doyle to the committee.

Doyle told the club that he had been in contact with the developers of the new Butler Plaza food 
court on Archer Rd. They are planning to have an aviation theme for the development, because it is 
on the site of the old Stengel airfield.  Doyle said he hopes that the developers will make a display 
case available to the club, where aviation models can be displayed on a permanent basis. He will 
update the club on progress of the idea as the opening date in 2018 approaches.

VP Palmer took some time to warn club members about the danger of buying kits from vendors at 
model shows, which have been opened and re-sealed. He recently purchased a ship model in an 
apparently sealed box only to find out that it was missing two sprues of parts. Palmer urged members 
to always check inside the box if there is any question about whether the kit has been opened 
previously.

The club raffles were held, and Ethan Alt won the raffle for those who brought a model. Ethan chose 
the RevellJu-ут {ǘǳƪŀ ά¢ŀƴƪ .ǳǎǘŜǊέ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ ŎƭǳōΩǎ ǊŀŦŦƭŜ ǎǘŀǎƘΦ ¢ƘŜ ǊŀŦŦƭŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƻǎŜ ŀǘǘŜƴŘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ 
meeting was next and A.J. Kwan won for the second month in a row. He chose the NASCAR Ford 
Thunderbird.

President Jack Muganopened the meeting and welcomed 16 members present, 
and guest Errol Whisler. This was the 4rd meeting in a row with a guest who 
came prompted by the club flyer on display at Hobbytown. Newsletter editor and 
club treasurer Bill Winter asked for feedback on the new look of the newsletter, 
and urged those who have articles for the July newsletter to get it to him by June 
28th, because he is going on vacation in July.
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Meeting Minutes ïJune 20, 2017 (continued)

After show & tell presentations from those who brought models, Frank Ahern gave a talk on the 
history of the Air Force Thunderbird flight demonstration team. 

This was followed by a presentation from Bruce Doyle on his 40-year quest to find information on the 
death of his father, who served as a crew member on a B-25 in the China - Burma - India theater of 
WW2. 



The ñNeed for Speedò Part II

Fiddly bits by Stretch Sprueman, IPMS # 752017, a.k.a. ς.ǊǳŎŜ ά¸ŀǊŘ aƻŘŜƭŜǊέ 5ƻȅƭŜ

CƛǊǎǘ ǘƻ ǊŜǾƛǎƛǘ ǘƘŜ άaŀŎƘ ōǳǎǘŜǊǎΣέ ǿŜ ŀƭƭ ƪƴƻǿ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ ǇƭŀƴŜ ǘƻ ōǊŜŀƪ ǘƘŜ ǎƻ-ŎŀƭƭŜŘ άǎƻǳƴŘ 
ōŀǊǊƛŜǊέ ǿŀǎ ǘƘŜ .Ŝƭƭ ·-1 flown by Chuck Yeager (center below) , 14 Oct, 1947. Do you know the second 
plane to do this? Actually, it was still the X-1 (see below left), but this time it was the second of three X-
мΩǎ ςserial #6063 ςflown by Herbert Hoover in March of 1948.

The third aircraft to exceed the speed of sound was the North American XP-86 (above right) piloted by 
16-victory ace George Welch (above right) the very next month (and in a dive). 

In September of that year both the DeHavillandDH108 (Swallow) (below left) and the Douglas 
άSkystreakέ όōŜƭƻǿ ǊƛƎƘǘύ ŘƻǾŜ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ ǘƘŜ ǎƻǳƴŘ ōŀǊǊƛŜǊ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭΦ

Next, pilot Gene May rocketed ςliterally ςthrough Mach 1 in level flight in the Douglas D-558-2 
ά{ƪȅǊƻŎƪŜǘέ ƛƴ WǳƴŜ ƻŦ мфпфΦ
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To close out the year and the decade ςa sonic boom was heard in Russia in September 1949 produced 
probably in a dive by A. LavochkinLa-176.

¢ƘŜ Ǉƻƛƴǘ ōŜƛƴƎ ǎƻƴƛŎ ōƻƻƳκaŀŎƘ м ŦƭƛƎƘǘǎ ǿŜǊŜ ŜȄǘǊŜƳŜƭȅ ǊŀǊŜ ŀƴŘ ǎǘƛƭƭ ŀ ōƛǘ ŘŀƴƎŜǊƻǳǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ мфплΩǎΦ 
.ǳǘ ŀǾƛŀǘƛƻƴ ōƭŀǎǘŜŘ ƛƴǘƻ ǘƘŜ мфрлΩǎ ǘƻ ǎǳŎƘ ŀƴ ŜȄǘŜƴǘ ǘƘŀǘ ǎƻƴƛŎ ōƻƻƳǎ ǿŜǊŜ ŎƻƳƳƻƴ ǇƭŀŎŜΦ ¦ǎǳŀƭƭȅ 
ȅƻǳ ǿƻǳƭŘ ƘŜŀǊ ǘƘŜƳ ƻƴ ŀ ǿŜŜƪƭȅ ōŀǎƛǎ ǿƘŜƴ ǘƘŜȅ ǊŀǘǘƭŜŘ ȅƻǳǊ ǿƛƴŘƻǿǎ ŀƴŘ ȅƻǳǊ ƳƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ ŎǊƻŎƪŜǊȅΦ 
Irate poultry and dairy farmers made air base commanders lives miserable for what the sonic booms did 
ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻŘǳŎǘƛǾƛǘȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŦŀǊƳŜǊǎΩ ƭƛǾŜǎǘƻŎƪΦ άaȅ ŎƻƴƎǊŜǎǎƳŀƴ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƘŜŀǊƛƴƎ ŦǊƻƳ ƳŜΣ /ƻƭƻƴŜƭέ ǿŀǎ 
the common reframe.

¢ƘŜ ƻƴƭȅ ǎƻƴƛŎ ōƻƻƳǎ ǿŜΩǾŜ ƘŜŀǊŘ ǘƘƛǎ ŎŜƴǘǳǊȅ ǿŜǊŜ ǘƘƻǎŜ ƳŀŘŜ ōȅ ǘƘŜ ǎƘǳǘǘƭŜ ǊŜǘǳǊƴƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ /ŀǇŜΦ 
bƻǿ ǘƘŜ {ƘǳǘǘƭŜ ƛǎ ƎǊƻǳƴŘŜŘΦ !ƭŀǎΗ Χ Ƙƻǿ ǎŀŘ Χ ōǳǘ ǘƘŀǘΩǎ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎΗ

Now back to 1945 and the FAI absolute world speed records. We noted last month that in November of 
that year a GlousterMeteor set the record at 606 mph. The next plane to set the record? Actually 
another Meteor at a not much faster 616 mph in September 1946. Matchbox makes a kit of a Meteor III 
and Frog, Airfix et al., make kits as well. 



It was the navy and marine ŎƻǊǇΩǎturm next. Later that summer ς20 and 25 August ςǘƘŜ ƴŀǾȅΩǎ ¢ǳǊƴŜǊ 
Caldwell and Marine ace Marion Carl flew the Douglas D-558-1 Skystreakto 640 mph and 650 mph, 
respectively. Special Hobby ςas noted last month ςhas a kit for this specific aircraft. 

On 15 September, 1948 the Air Force reclaimed the record when Major Richard Johnson flew a North 
American F-ус! ǘƻ стл ƳǇƘΦ aƻǎǘ ƪƛǘǎ ŀǊŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ YƻǊŜŀƴ ²ŀǊ άCέ ǾŜǊǎƛƻƴΣ ǎƻ ƎŜƴŜǊƛŎ ǿƛƭƭ ŘƻΦ

Surprisingly the record held for over 4 years until another F-86 ςǘƘƛǎ ǘƛƳŜ ǘƘŜ ǊŀŘŀǊ ƛƴǘŜǊŎŜǇǘƻǊ ά5έ 
version ςƘƛǘ сфу ƳǇƘ ƛƴ bƻǾŜƳōŜǊ мфрнΦ ¢ƘŜ ƴŜȄǘ ǎǳƳƳŜǊ όWǳƭȅ мфроύ ŀƴ ŀƴƻǘƘŜǊ ά{ŀōǊŜ 5ƻƎέ ǇǳǎƘŜŘ 
the record past 700 mph to 715 mph. Airfixκat/ ƪƛǘǎ ŀ ά5έ ƛƴ ŎƻƭƻǊŦǳƭ ǊŜŘΣ ǿƘƛǘŜ ŀƴŘ ōƭǳŜ ǇŀǘǊƛƻǘ 
markings. Nice.

¢ƘŜ .ǊƛǘΩǎ ǎŀƛŘΥ άIŀƴƎ ƻƴ ƻƭŘ ŎƘŀǇέ ŀƴŘ ŀ ōǊƛƭƭƛŀƴǘ ǊŜŘ IŀǿƪŜǊ IǳƴǘŜǊ όƛƳŀƎŜ ōŜƭƻǿύ ƛƴ {ŜǇǘŜƳōŜǊ мфро 
flown by SqdLdrNeville Duke (#8 RAF ace with 28 victories) inched the record up to 709 mph, and back 
into the hands of our English cousins, Cheerio! Many Hunter kits exist by the usual suspects: Frog, 
Airflix, Revell, etc.



From Paulôs Toolbox

By Paul Bennett

Homebrew Tools:  The Binocular Microscope

Last month in my article on the light wand, I mentioned adventures in constructing it and the 
special build I had to do.

²ŜƭƭΣ ƭŜǘΩǎ Ǝƻ ōŀŎƪ ŀ ŦŜǿ ƳƻƴǘƘǎ ǘƻ ǿƘŜƴ ǘƘŜ ƭƻŎŀƭ wŀŘƛƻ {ƘŀŎƪǎ ŎƭƻǎŜŘΦ  !ǘ ǘƘŜ !ǊŎƘŜǊ wƻŀŘ ǎǘƻǊŜ 
they had a low power binocular microscope used for repairing cell phones.  After purchasing it for a 
modicum of coin, I brought it home.  As I had started working with SMD electronics, this was clearly 
just the thing I needed for my bench.   And given the possibilities for modeling made possible by 
modern electronics, this had lots of potential.

Except for one little problem.  It was designed for working 
on printed circuit boards, not soldering to individual SMD 
electronics.  It was amusing, and embarrassing to watch as 
I tried to come up with a work around.

So, off to the junk box.  I dug out some double sided 
printed circuit board and cut it to the desired size and then 
pulled out four Radio Shack micro alligator clamps.
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From Paulôs Toolbox (continued) 

Next I soldered the two short pieces of circuit board to the large base board.  Next I soldered the 
four clips to the top of the short pieces.  Two of the clips are aligned horizontally to the board and 
the other two are vertical.  This allows me to either solder to a circuit board in the horizontal or to 
individual parts  in the vertical clamps.  I then added jumpers between the short pieces and the 
base piece so everything was grounded(important to prevent static damage to parts).

²Ƙƻ ǎǘŀǊǊŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ мфслΩǎ ¢Φ±Φ ǎƘƻǿ 
Mchale'sNavy?

For the answer, see page 12. ----->
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Guadalcanal ïSeventy Five Years Later by Bruce Doyle

LǘΩǎ Ŝŀǎȅ ƛŦ ȅƻǳ Ƨǳǎǘ Řƻ ǘƘŜ ƳŀǘƘΥ ƻƴŜ ǘƘƻǳǎŀƴŘ ŀƴŘ ŦƻǊǘȅ ǘǿƻ Ǉƭǳǎ ǎŜǾŜƴǘȅ ŦƛǾŜ Ŝǉǳŀƭǎ ǘǿƻ ǘƘƻǳǎŀƴŘ ŀƴŘ 
seventeen. This year ς2017 ςis the 75th anniversary of many historically important and pivotal events 
of WW2. It all started in April with the anniversary of the Doolittle raid; followed in May by the battle of 
the Coral Sea; in June, the Battle of Midway; August, Guadalcanal; Oct, the Battle of El Alamein; 
November, Operation Torch and the Soviet counterattack at Stalingrad. As Winston Churchill so 
ŦŀƳƻǳǎƭȅ ƻǊŀǘŜŘ ƛƴ Ƙƛǎ ǎǘŜƴǘƻǊƛŀƴ ƛƴǘƻƴŀǘƛƻƴΥ ά¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎ ƴƻǘ ǘƘŜ ōŜƛƴƎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘΣ ōǳǘ ǊŀǘƘŜǊ ǘƘŜ ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 
ōŜƎƛƴƴƛƴƎΦέ 

A routine reconnaissance flight over the Solomon Islands (in a B-17 ςŀƴȅƻƴŜ ƘŀǾŜ ŀ ƳƻŘŜƭ ƻŦ ŀƴ ά9έ ƻǊ 
ŀƴ άCέΚύ ǎƘƻǿŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ WŀǇŀƴŜǎŜ ǿŜǊŜ ōǳƛƭŘƛƴƎ ŀƴ ŀƛǊ ōŀǎŜ ƻƴ DǳŀŘŀƭŎŀƴŀƭ ŀƴŘ ŀ ƴŀǾŀƭ ōŀǎŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ 
nearby island of Tulagi. This greatly alarmed the Allied High Command as this posed a threat to Australia 
ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ !ƭƭƛŜǎΩ ǎƘƛǇǇƛƴƎ ƭŀƴŜǎΦ

Therefore on the morning of August 7, 1942 the First Marine Division made an unopposed landing to 
secure the island from Japanese control. After the relatively uneventful first landing, there ensued a 
frantic, bloody battle on land, sea and air that lasted through the end of the year and on into 1943. 

Matanikau River, bloody ridge, the naval battles of Savo Island, Cape Esperance, Santa Cruz, and 
Tassafaronga, and the epic dog fights occurred over Henderson Field with marine, navy, and army air 
ŦƻǊŎŜ ŀǾƛŀǘƻǊǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ /ŀŎǘǳǎ !ƛǊ CƻǊŎŜ ǾŜǊǎǳǎ ǘƘŜ WŀǇŀƴŜǎŜ ƻƴǎƭŀǳƎƘǘ ŎƻƳƛƴƎ Řƻǿƴ ǘƘŜ άǎƭƻǘέ ŦǊƻƳ 
Rabul. 
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L ŀƳ ǎǳǊŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ƛƴǘŜǊƴŜǘ Ŏŀƴ ŦƭŜǎƘ ƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ ǎǘƻǊȅΣ ǎƻ LΩƭƭ ǎǘƻǇ ƘŜǊŜΦ CƻǊ н ŜȄŎŜƭƭŜƴǘ άƻƭŘ ǎŎƘƻƻƭέ 
ōƻƻƪǎ LΩŘ ǊŜŎƻƳƳŜƴŘΥ ŦƻǊ ŀ ŎƻƴǘŜƳǇƻǊŀǊȅ ŀŎŎƻǳƴǘΣ άDǳŀŘŀƭŎŀƴŀƭ 5ƛŀǊȅέ ōȅ ƴŜǿǎǇŀǇŜǊ ǊŜǇƻǊǘŜǊ 
wƛŎƘŀǊŘ ¢ǊŜƎŀǎƪƛǎΤ ŀƴŘ άDǳŀŘŀƭŎŀƴŀƭέ ŦƻǊ ŀ ƳƻŘŜǊƴΣ ǿŜƭƭ ǊŜǎŜŀǊŎƘŜŘ ŀŎŎƻǳƴǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƭŀƴŘΣ ŀƛǊ ŀƴŘ 
sea battle by Richard Franks.



Borgninejoined the United States Navy in October 1935, after graduation from high school. He 
served aboard the destroyer/destroyer minesweeper USS Lamberton(DD-119; AG-21 and DMS-2) 
and was honorably discharged from the Navy in October 1941. In January 1942, he reenlisted in 
the Navy after the attack on Pearl Harbor. During World War II, he patrolled the Atlantic Coast on 
an antisubmarine warfare ship, the USS Sylph (PY-12). [In September 1945, he was honorably 
discharged from the Navy. He served a total of almost ten years in the Navy and obtained the 
grade of gunner's mate 1st class. His military awards include the Navy Good Conduct Medal, 
American Defense Service Medal with Fleet Clasp, American Campaign Medal with bronze star, 
and the World War II Victory Medal.


